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At approximately 10:30 on 23 April 1973 while returning to Raleigh from Hatteras, 
N.C., I stopped at Pea Island National Wildlife Refuge to scan some flocks of shorebirds. 
The refuge manager, John Williamson, who was parked nearby, approached me and asked 
my assistance in identifying a gull that was feeding alone on a nearby mudflat. He 
indicated that a Black-headed Gull (Lanus ridibundus) had been reported to him earlier 
in the day and he was attempting to verify the report. I studied the bird at a range of 
approximately 25 yards through a 15-40X scope and noted immature plumage, with the 
small black spot behind the eye. However, adult (red) coloration was noted on legs and 
bill with the bill appearing entirely red except for a dark tip. I flushed the bird at close 
range (15 yards) and observed the wing pattern with 7X binoculars as it flew a short 
distance. The upper wing surface and back coloration matched the description shown in 
Birds of North America (Robbins et al., 1966), which was in hand. The black edging of 
the primaries was a thin line, unlike the more conspicuous black edging of the 
Bonaparte's Gull. Furthermore, there was very little contrast between the front white 
wing patches and the grayer area of wing and back, also unlike Bonaparte's Gull. At this 
point the identification of the bird as a Black-headed Gull was assured by the 
combination of distinct wing pattern and red bill. The similar Bonaparte's Gull has a 
black bill. No Bonaparte's Gulls had been seen in the area on the day in question or for 
the two previous days. 

Of further interest was the feeding behavior of this gull, which I observed and would 
describe as a regular splashing with the feet in a small pool of water, followed by probing 
with the bill. Upon later referring to Handbook of British Birds, (Witherby et al., 1941) I 
found that "Trampling on wet mud or sand or in shallow water to bring up worms is a 
regular habit" of the Black-headed Gull. This feeding behavior, which I had never seen 
before, further assured the identification. 



The Black-headed Gull at Pea Island is apparently the second record of the species in 
North Carolina, the first sighting having occurred at Fort Macon on 10 August 1967 
(Cox, 1968). 
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